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	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

	

	Noted
	Item 17 ‘Student Business’ was starred for discussion in addition to those items already starred on the agenda.
	1/13

	
	

	MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE


	

	Noted
	The Membership and Terms of Reference of the Faculty Education Committee for 2013-14.
	2/13

	
	

	MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE EX-BOARD OF THE FACULTY OF LAW AND MANAGEMENT AND THE EX-BOARD OF THE FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES 

	

	Approved
	The minutes of the Ex-Board of the Faculty of Law and Management and the Ex-Board of the Faculty of Social Sciences.
	3/13

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
 
	

	Noted
	There were no matters arising from the previous minutes. 
	4/13

	
	
	

	REPORT ON ACTION TAKEN OUTSIDE OF THE COMMITTEE

	

	Approved
	The Report of Dean’s Action taken on behalf of the Faculty Board and Faculty Education Committee was approved for recommendation to Education Committee.
	5/13

	
	
	

	EXECUTIVE DEAN’S REPORT


	

	Reported
	The Executive Dean introduced the first Faculty Education Committee (FEC) as part of a new, rationalised committee structure in which the FEC was fundamental to the operation of the University.

	6/13

	
	The Executive Dean emphasised the importance of the ‘Excellence in Education’ agenda within the University’s Strategic Plan, which was intended to improve the University’s educational offer and improve its competitiveness and league table position. The employability agenda, and the need to improve student attainment levels, were central to this. It was anticipated that the University would take radical steps and implement significant reforms to deliver the Education Strategy.

	7/13

	
	Departments were reminded of recent reforms to the course approval system which were designed to expedite the approval of courses whilst retaining rigorous oversight of quality. Departments were reminded that the Registry and Faculty teams were available to assist with the design and approval of new courses and were encouraged to contact these teams early on in the course design stage.
	8/13

	
	
	

	TASK AND FINISH GROUP ON THE FUTURE OF THE GRADUATE SCHOOL AND RESEARCH STUDENT PROVISION 


	

	Noted
	The Dean of the Graduate School presented a report from the Task and Finish Group on the future of the Graduate School and the provision of support for research students. There were no concerns raised regarding the proposals.
	9/13

	
	

	MEASURES TO IMPROVE POSTGRADUATE RESEARCH STUDENT COMPLETION AND AWARD RATES 


	

	Received
	The Committee considered a report from the Dean of the Graduate School which outlined actions which would be taken during the 2013-14 academic year to improve Postgraduate Research student completion and award rates.

	10/13

	Discussed
	The Committee noted the proposals to bring forward the confirmation of PhD status to the end of year one in Social Sciences, with confirmation boards being brought forward to June, and the latest date for confirmation being September of year one. This was driven by the need to identify issues and provide better support during the first year of study. There was general support for this proposal.


	11/13

	
	Departments were reminded of good practice for Supervisory Board meetings; specifically that Boards should include detailed discussion and feedback for both formative and summative assessment. The Executive Dean emphasised that Boards should set clear milestones for students, with clear and timely guidance provided by trained members of staff to enable students to address concerns.

	12/13

	
	The Head of the Department of Government raised concerns that students who do not regularly visit campus were disengaged from their studies and more likely to experience issues. It was agreed that this was an issue of concern which should be addressed by the proposals to improve Completion and Award rates.

	13/13

	
	The Committee welcomed the decision that PhD students in the ‘Further Completion’ stage would no longer be able to be employed as Graduate Teaching Assistants.

	14/13

	
	The Executive Dean emphasised that Graduate Teaching Assistants should not normally teach third-year Undergraduate students; as it was expected that third-year students would be taught by permanent, expert members of staff.
	15/13

	
	
	

	DRAFT UNIVERSITY EDUCATION STRATEGY 


	

	Received
	The Faculty Education Committee (Social Sciences) received the Draft Education Strategy and members were invited to comment on this.


	16/13

	Discussed
	The Executive Dean highlighted the underpinning values of the Strategy and emphasised the intention to provide a transformational educational experience with students at the heart of the University community and a renewed emphasis on the role of students as co-creators of knowledge.

	17/13

	
	It was noted that a ‘Tariff of Expectations’ was being developed in relation to the probationary arrangements for new academic staff, which introduced a variety of expectations and would require new staff to become members of the Higher Education Academy.

	18/13

	
	The Committee discussed the proposal that students should be required to undertake an independent research project, particularly in terms of what ‘independent’ might mean, and whether this could include a group research project. It was suggested that a project involving group work might be possible provided that students were assessed independently for the final project.

	19/13

	
	Concerns were raised that some students might be at risk of achieving a lesser degree as a result of the requirement to undertake an independent research project. The Executive Dean confirmed that this potential risk had been considered by the Task and Finish Group. It was noted that the introduction of a compulsory independent research project would require Departments to review the support and learning opportunities provided in years one and two to enable students to develop the skills required to deliver such a project in the final year. This would need to be monitored carefully to ensure that students’ results were not adversely affected.

	20/13

	
	It was noted that some departments required students to achieve a 2.1 mark in order to progress to an independent project. The Executive Dean confirmed that it was expected this threshold would be removed.

	21/13

	
	It was noted that the University was investing in initiatives to improve students’ employability in line with their academic studies, particularly in the development of placement opportunities. Departments within the Faculty of Social Sciences, and across the University, were developing a wide range of initiatives to improve students’ employability skills.

	22/13

	
	The Student Representatives raised concerns that the University should not place practical work experience above the importance of the academic experience. It was confirmed that there was a wide range of choice in terms of the range of academic and employability-related initiatives available and that the agenda to improve student attainment levels was moving in the same direction as, rather than counter to, the employability agenda.

	23/13

	
	The Executive Dean confirmed that the University continued to invest in supporting students to develop employability skills and to promote, and assist students in applying for, opportunities within a wide range of sectors.

	24/13

	
	The Committee noted the planned review of the structure of the University’s academic year and queried what the emphasis of this review would be. The Executive Dean confirmed that the review would look at a range of issues posed by the current structure, notably the huge number of examinations in the summer and the light teaching load in the summer term, with a view to determining the most suitable structure for the University in future.
	25/13

	
	
	

	EDUCATION ACTION PLAN

	

	Noted
	The Committee noted that the Education Action Plan divided the overarching elements of the Education Strategy into specific action points and timescales. It was noted that, though many of the actions were assigned to Professional Services colleagues, Departments would have significant opportunity and would be expected to contribute to the delivery of the Action Plan.
	26/13

	
	
	

	ATTENDANCE POLICY CONSULTATION


	

	Noted
	The Committee received the paper summarising the responses received following the consultation on the proposed changes to the University’s Progress Procedures. No concerns were raised by members in response to the paper.
	27/13

	
	
	

	CAREERS AND THE CURRICULUM - DECISIONS 


	

	Noted
	It was noted that decisions were outstanding for the Department of Government and the Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies. The Head of the Department of Government confirmed that the Department would deliver a co-curricular employability module which was being developed. The Head of the Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies confirmed that the Centre would request an exceptional arrangement in consultation with the Employability and Careers Centre, as all courses were designed with employability and work-based learning embedded in the curriculum.

	28/13

	
	The Faculty Convenors and Student Representatives raised concerns about opportunities to access employability initiatives and develop relevant skills and suggested that there was a lack of cohesion in the messages from the Students’ Union, the Careers and Employability Centre and from individual Departments and Faculties. 


	29/13

	
	It was noted that, as tuition fees had increased, there was an expectation that the University would increase its investment in support for the development of employability skills and opportunities.

	30/13

	
	The Committee and Student Representatives agreed that it was essential that students did not rely on a good degree mark alone to gain graduate employment, but that students should seek to develop employability skills through work-based learning and extra-curricular activities. It was recognised that the University and Students’ Union needed to continue to work in partnership to ensure that students were engaging with a wide range of opportunities.
	31/13

	
	
	

	EXTERNAL STAKEHOLDER TEMPLATES 


	

	Received
	The Committee received the External Stakeholder templates. The Executive Dean explained that whilst a significant amount of networking was done by the professional academic community, more needed to be done to utilise the networks in providing opportunities for students.

	32/13

	Noted
	The Committee agreed that engagement with alumni members and local small and medium business enterprises could continue to be strengthened, particularly as the University was approaching its 50th Anniversary celebrations and the Knowledge Gateway continued to develop.
	33/13

	
	
	

	REVIEW OF DEPARTMENTAL (PERSONAL) ADVISER SYSTEM 


	

	Reported
	The Deputy Dean (Education) stressed the importance of this review as a mechanism to consolidate best practice across the University. The Committee agreed that, whilst the flexibility afforded to departments was welcome, the purpose of role needed clarification and should aim to be efficient and consistent.

	34/13

	
	The Student Representatives suggested that Personal Advisers were underutilised and that the service should be developed to be more valuable and accessible to students, and to ensure that students were clear about the purpose of Personal Advisers.

	35/13

	REVIEW OF ASSESSMENT AND FEEDBACK: STAGE ONE


	

	Reported
	The Committee was broadly supportive of the ‘TESTA’ agenda. Some members queried what the end-point was expected to be in relation to the Review of Assessment and Feedback. It was noted that the proposed framework was designed to consider whether departments were using the most effective forms of assessment whilst encouraging departments to use systems that allowed students to access multiple opportunities to achieve a good degree mark.


	36/13

	
	The Executive Dean emphasised that learning outcomes needed to be linked throughout programmes and that assessment needed to be progressive to allow students to build upon their learning and apply the feedback given in each year of study, and to enable students to demonstrate the required skills and competencies by the end of their degree.
	37/13

	
	
	

	STUDENT BUSINESS


	

	Reported
	A number of students had reported that they had had a disappointing experience at the Careers Fair. The Faculty Employability Co-ordinator explained that the Careers Fair was affected by adverse weather conditions and that many exhibitors unexpectedly cancelled as a result.

	38/13

	
	One student raised concerns about the ‘Languages for All’ programme with expectations that language courses could be taken in each year of the degree for free. The Faculty Manager confirmed that the course is advertised as being free for one year only, but noted this feedback.


	39/13

	
	It was noted that a student raised concerns over a lack of library resources for Economics students. The Executive Dean explained that Library stock is based on the latest information given by the Department and is dependent on the time that reading lists are provided to the Library.
	40/13

	
	
	

	NEW PROGRAMMES PROPOSALS: PG CERT NEW VENTURE CREATION
 

	Noted
	The Director of Essex Business School reported that that the Postgraduate Certificate in New Venture Creation had been developed as a response to a decline in the University’s involvement in new business ventures. The course was aimed at supporting new business start-ups. The Executive Dean praised the course for including the development of a Business Plan in the learning and assessment.


	41/13

	
	It was confirmed that the course would be offered to 2013 Graduates of the University only, and that ten students would receive funding for the course which consisted of a tuition fee waiver and provision of a weekly stipend. This funding had been approved by the University Steering Group and would be provided from a central budget. One Student Representative said that they felt that it had not been made explicitly clear in publicity that there would only be ten places available on the course in 2014. Essex Business School agreed to clarify this in the publicity for the course.

	42/13

	
	The Director of Essex Business School thanked the Faculty Manager and Education Manager for their involvement in the development of the course.


	43/13

	Approved
	The Postgraduate Certificate in New Venture Creation was approved for introduction in January 2014.
	44/13

	
	
	

	ANNUAL REVIEW OF COURSES



	Reported
	The Committee received a report from each department. The Executive Dean praised the work carried out by Study Skills Officers within departments and highlighted the allocation of Study Skills Officers as an area of good practice. The Deputy Dean (Education) noted that the quality of feedback continued to be an issue that required attention across the Faculty. The Committee also discussed the implementation of online marking across departments within the Faculty and shared their experience of establishing online marking procedures. 

	45/13

	
	It was reported that the Department of Economics had received good results in the National Student Survey (NSS) in relation to student satisfaction, and that student attainment levels had increased. The Department reported that NSS scores in relation to feedback continued to be low. The Department continued to investigate different initiatives to address issues relating to feedback. 


	46/13

	
	The Deputy Dean (Education) congratulated Essex Business School on a very full report. It was reported that the School had seen a decline in the number of failed modules and fewer students were required to repeat modules or undertake reassessment. The School had also seen an increase in the number of ‘good degrees’ awarded and the Student Retention Officer had confirmed that the school had improved retention rates. The School praised the new Learning Support Coordinator and it was noted that her work had already had a positive impact on students within the School. It was noted that Essex Business School needed to address student satisfaction relating to assessment and feedback, and it was confirmed that the School was taking direct action to address this. It was also noted that measures were being put in place to improve the progress and attainment for students that had been admitted to the School via the International Academy. 


	47/13

	
	The Department of Government was consolidating and reviewing its course offering and this was an ongoing process. Some improvement had been seen in the last academic year in relation to the number of good degrees awarded; however the Department continued to consider measures that could be employed to improve the number of good degrees.

	48/13

	
	The Department of Language and Linguistics had seen considerable success with the introduction of the suite of Translation, Interpreting and Subtitling Masters courses. It was noted that the Department was undergoing a review in addition to the standard Planning Process.

	49/13

	
	The Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies had received good results for overall satisfaction; however the Centre was paying closer attention to some specific areas of concern. The Centre was in the process of reviewing its assessment strategies with a view to diversifying assessment. It was reported that a concerted effort had been made to improve feedback turnaround times and students had benefited from this. It was noted that recruitment to the Centre had been good in the past academic year.


	50/13

	
	The Department of Sociology had employed a number of strategies to improve conversion of applicants, particularly by employing Frontrunners to support Visit Days and to develop the Department’s communications via social media and email. The Department had also introduced a series of new talks at Open Days to improve recruitment. The Department had seen good responses through the NSS and an increase in the number of good degrees. The Department was looking to implement online marking; however it was noted that there were some technical issues relating to the online marking software that needed to be resolved. 
	51/13

	
	
	

	ISSUES ARISING FROM UNDERGRADUATE EXTERNAL EXAMINER REPORTS



	Reported
	External Examiners were generally very positive about the overall standard of degree courses and the appropriateness of learning, teaching and assessment strategies in the Faculty. 


	52/13

	
	The Department of Government had been praised for the quality of work, and it was noted that some students had received very high marks. Some Externals had suggested that better use of the full range of marks was required, particularly at the top end of the marks scale, and this was noted by the Department. As a matter of good practice, Departments were reminded to use the full marking scale. It was noted that External Examiners had praised departments that employed conceptual marking policies.

	53/13

	
	The Department of Language & Linguistics was praised for embedding employability in modules and assessment and for the range of Linguistics modules on offer. Some concerns had been raised about the way in which the Department had considered Extenuating Circumstances claims. The Department confirmed that it would take note of these comments in relation to future Extenuating Circumstances Committees.

	54/13

	
	One External Examiner had noted that students on two second year modules appeared to receive quite low marks. The Director of the Centre confirmed that the two modules were not linked and the low marks were not cumulative. The Centre had noted concerns regarding the low marks for these modules and was monitoring this issue.

	55/13

	
	The Department of Sociology was praised for full use of the marks scale which had been assisted by conceptual marking, and for dissertation comments including details of supervision meetings.


	56/13

	
	A matter of common discussion across the Faculty was the University’s Rules of Assessment in relation to borderline marks, specifically the lack of discretion in relation to students with an ‘x9’ mark.
	57/13

	
	
	

	FACULTY REVIEW OF MODULES WITH LOW ENROLMENT NUMBERS 


	

	Reported
	The Executive Dean introduced the process to be implemented across the Faculty for review of modules with low enrolment numbers. The Executive Dean highlighted the significance of the review and highlighted the ‘hidden’ administration costs of running a module or programme.


	58/13

	
	The Committee discussed the need for a balanced consideration of both the educational and business needs of the University whilst the Student Reps commented that some courses are distinctive to the University of Essex and felt that this should be taken into consideration during the review.


	59/13

	Action
	The Executive Dean confirmed that the Registry would undertake research into the amount of students on individual modules and programmes and would contact departments in due course.
	60/13

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS 


	

	Noted
	The Deputy Dean (Education) led a tribute to former Head of Government and Dean of Social Sciences, Professor Peter Frank, following his death in November 2013.


	61/13

	
	


	Heather Tracey

Education Manager

January 2014


	Jonathan Wright

Executive Officer
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